ELSTREE AND BOREHAMWOOD TOWN COUNCIL  

TRANSPORT FORUM
MINUTES of a meeting held in the Council Chamber, Elstree Way Borehamwood on Thursday 30th October 2014 at 7.00pm
Present: 


Cllr C Butchins (Chairman in the Chair) (EBTC)




Cllr E Butler (Vice Chairman) (EBTC)





Cllr Mrs S Parnell (EBTC)





Cllr S Rubner (EBTC) 





Cllr Mrs F Turner (EBTC)





A Dismore (London Assembly)




Cllr A Plancey (Hertfordshire County Council)




D Sullivan (Sullivan Buses)





S Simmonds (Sullivan Buses)




J Cartledge (Resident)





G Bostock (Govia Thameslink Railway)




S Davies (001 Driving Academy)




L Stack (EBRA)




S Alford (EBRA)



J Brown (Pensioners’ Rights)




P Mirams (Resident)




B Cahill (Resident)




M Cahill (Resident)





N Clarke (Resident)



Mrs S Butler (Former Resident)




N Hurst (Resident)



R Phillips (Resident)

 


H Jones (Town Clerk)

11.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND SUBSTITUTIONS

Apologies were received from Cllr S Dobin (EBTC),  Cllr G Franklin (EBTC), L Heyman (Govia Thameslink Railway), PCSO C Messetter (Hertfordshire Constabulary), N Hardy (TfL), I Blackmore (TfL), P Bradley (TfL) and Mr & Mrs C Blake.
12.
DECLARATIONS OF COUNCILLORS' INTERESTS

There were none.

13.
TRANSPORT FORUM MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the Forum held on 3 July 2014 were approved and duly signed as a true record by the Chairman.
14.
BUS SERVICES IN ELSTREE AND BOREHAMWOOD

The Forum received an update report from Sullivan’s Buses on service changes and updates, including over the festive season:

“Normal services will run until Tuesday 23 December. On Christmas Eve normal services will run until early evening with last buses on route 306 at 1845 (Watford - Farriers Way), 1947 (Watford - Borehamwood Tesco) and 1946 (Farriers Way - Borehamwood Tesco). No services on Christmas Day and Boxing Day, but please watch for an announcement about route 306 on Boxing Day.


Normal services will run on 27 and 28 December. Saturday timetables will operate on Monday and Tuesday 29/30 December, except that routes 200, 201, 206 and 215 will run to their normal weekday times. New Year's Eve will generally see Saturday timetables in operation with route 205 running to its normal Wednesday times. Last buses on route 306 will be at 1847 (Watford - Farriers Way), 1947 (Watford - Borehamwood Tesco) and 1946 (Farriers Way - Borehamwood Tesco). Sunday services will run on New Year's Day with services returning to normal from 2 January 2015.”
In addition, concerns were noted about the difficulty of some buses getting out of Elstree and Borehamwood station without undertaking a three point turn manoeuvre while works were under way to replace a gas main in Allum Lane bridge.
J Cartledge reported that, since the previous meeting of the Forum, Hertfordshire County Council had conducted a consultation exercise on proposals to eliminate funding for all contracted services after 18.30 on weekdays and at any time on Sundays.  If implemented, this would result in the loss at these times of all services between Watford and Borehamwood, as well as to the Stanborough Avenue/Stapleton Road and Farriers Way areas of the town.  The Chairman stated that a “robustly worded” response had been sent from the Town Council.

J Cartledge also referred to an announcement by Sullivan Buses that in order to improve timekeeping between Watford and Borehamwood, the commercial journeys within the town run as route 306A were to be withdrawn.  He pointed out that this would result in a reduction in service frequency during weekday daytimes from 3 to 2 buses per hour to Allerton Road, Stanborough Avenue and Grove Road.  The 306A was the last remaining element of route B2 which had formed part of the B network of town services introduced at the instigation of the Forum in the 1990s.

15.
STIRLING CORNER (BY MORRISONS)

It was noted that TfL representatives had submitted apologies for nonattendance at  the meeting. The Chairman read out the following statement from TfL concerning the plan to extend the 50 mph speed limit on the A1 as far as the county boundary at the Rowley Lane bridge:
“Please accept sincere apologies – the fact that the scheme has not commenced within the timescale that I reported to you has been a surprise to me. I now understand that there has been a problem with the design in terms of placement of a number of the signs. This has now been rectified, but has led to a delay. The scheme will now be implemented during December (and completed before the Christmas break). Once again, please accept my apologies.”
Forum Members reiterated concerns about:
· The safety of crossing at the junction for pedestrians;

· Morrisons exiting problems for traffic;

· The suggested need for additional crash barriers;

· The possibility of speed camera installation; and

· The need to prevent red light jumping (especially in Barnet Lane)
· The absence of raised kerbs at the bus stops in Barnet Lane near Stirling Corner.

[Post-meeting note : Hertfordshire County Council CC has confirmed that these stops are now programmed to receive raised kerbs.]

It was AGREED that:

the Stirling Corner issue be considered as the first substantive agenda item at the Transport Forum meeting on 26 February 2015 and that TfL representatives be invited to make representations and to answer public questions.

16.
TRAIN SERVICES

Franchise changes

G Bostock (deputising for L Heyman) reported on the franchise change from First Capital Connect to Govia Thameslink Railway Limited (GTR) that took place on 14 September 2014.  GTR began running Thameslink (Bedford to Brighton, Sutton and Wimbledon) and Great Northern (London to Peterborough, Cambridge and King’s Lynn) rail services on that day. A small number of services and stations currently operated by Southeastern would transfer to GTR in December 2014. 

Express routes would be incorporated into the franchise. GTR would then be the largest rail franchise in the UK in terms of passenger numbers, trains, revenue and staff: GTR would carry c. 273 million passenger journeys per year, employ c. 6,500 people and generate annual passenger revenues of approximately £1.3bn. Further details could be found on the company’s website (www.gtrailway.com).

First to last staffing 


Clarification was provided that “first to last staffing” would apply to all hours of operation at the station.  There was a contractual requirement for this to be in place at Elstree and Borehamwood station by September 2015.  [GTR subsequently confirmed that this would mean that the station would have 24-hour staffing.]

Crowding in gateline area 

Concern was raised that the altered flows of exiting passengers resulting from opening of the new footbridge had led to crowding in the gateline area.  G Bostock raised this with the Route Manager for Thameslink stations who said that he had discussed this issue with gateline staff earlier in the week.  Staff were under instruction to open the gates if they had any safety concerns. The anticipated further move away from paper tickets once 'the key' smartcard was introduced in 2015 was expected to improve passenger flow through the gatelines. Staff would also look at the longer term potential for enhancing the ticket office facility, and what funding might be available for this.
It was noted that over 3.6 million journeys had been made to or from the station in the past year.  This made it the 125th busiest out of the 2538 stations on the national rail network.


Footbridge Lift

It was noted that Borough Mayor Cllr Keates and Town Mayor Cllr Mrs P Strack would open the completed lifts and footbridge with Thameslink Chief Operating Officer D Crowther at Elstree and Borehamwood station on Friday 7 November 2014.  The £3.7m project, funded by the Department for Transport’s Access for All scheme, had delivered three new lifts connecting all platforms via a new footbridge. The project enabled people with restricted mobility including those in wheelchairs, full access to the station for the first time. It was noted that future plans included investment in station facilities and improved services for the local community.
17.
OPEN SESSION

Parking on Manor Way

The Forum received representations from a number of residents complaining about the difficulties of lack of parking spaces for residents caused by Goodman’s vehicles along Manor Way taking up spaces along that road and forcing other traffic to park in residential areas.  It was noted that the problem was particularly acute at and around the Armstrong Close development.  Concerns were also raised about “For Sale” vehicles being parked on grass verges on Manor Way.  It was noted that representations from residents would be required in order to seek to obtain controlled parking arrangements similar to those enjoyed by residents of Furzehill Road.

Clarendon Road Car Park

Some Members noted that the three disabled parking spaces at the Clarendon Road car park were insufficiently wide.

Borehamwood Tesco’s Zebra Crossing

It was noted that there appeared to be confusion by the zebra crossing at the entrance to the Tesco’s store near the petrol station as the crossing appeared to be both a lights and zebra style crossing.  It was further noted that clarification would be sought from the store.

Bus stops at Tesco

L Strack stated that there were no signs indicating the direction of travel of buses serving the two stops on the Tesco forecourt.

[Post-meeting note : It was subsequently confirmed that this is shown both on the bus information poster, the electronic departure screens and the timetable sheets in the shelters.  No further action has therefore been taken.]

18.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

It was noted that the next meeting was scheduled for Thursday 26 February 2015 at 7.00 pm, Hertsmere Civic Offices.
Members of the Public with further questions for the Town Council were also encouraged to attend Full Council meetings, where a 15 minute public question time was available.  The next meeting of Full Council was scheduled for 14 January 2015 at 7.30 pm, Hertsmere Civic Offices.
The meeting closed at 9.00 pm.
Date:..............................................
CHAIRMAN...........................................................
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